DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY AFFAIRS

DIVISION OF FIRE SAFETY

NEW JERSEY FIRE SAFETY COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

Meeting of January 19, 2005

The New Jersey Fire Safety Commission meeting was held on Wednesday, January 19, 2005 at the Middlesex County Fire Academy in Sayreville, New Jersey.

Commission Members Present: 
Assemblyman John Wisniewski, Chairman






Mr. Pasquale J. Intindola, Vice Chairman






Senator Anthony R. Bucco






Mr. C. Kenneth Anderson






Mr. Daniel DeTrolio






Mr. Paul E. Hartstein






Mr. Arthur Londensky






Mr. Roger Potts






Mr. Charles W. Schilling






Mr. Lawrence D. Wood






Mr. Steve O’Gorman






Mr. Frederick Collender






Mr. Roland Straten






Ms. Kathleen O’Leary






Mr. Gerard J. Naylis

Commission Members Excused:
Mr. Arthur Mercurio






Mr. David G. Aron






Ms. Deborah Whitcraft

DCA Staff Members Present:
Lawrence Petrillo, State Fire Marshal






William E. Kramer, Deputy Director






George Miller, Bureau Chief

Charles Luxton, Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Coordinator

Charles W. Lavin, Commission Secretary






Gerald Grayce, Construction Codes and Standards

Guests:
Chuck Augenbaugh – President, NJ Deputy Fire Chief’s Association


Raymond W. Lonabaugh - National Fire Sprinkler Association


Mike Baxter – Senator Bucco’s Office


Kathleen M. Cupano – Rutgers University


Jack Murphy – J.J.M. & Associates

A.  Call to Order

Chairman Wisniewski brought the meeting to order at 10:00 am and pointed out the fire exits.  Assemblyman Wisniewski called for a moment of silence for those lost in the Seton Hall dormitory fires on this 5th anniversary of that tragedy.  Chairman Wisniewski then recognized Commissioner Daniel DeTrolio for 18 years of service to the New Jersey Fire Safety Commission.  Chairman Wisniewski presented Commissioner DeTrolio with a resolution for his commitment and service.
B.  Approval of Minutes

Two corrections were noted from the minutes of the meeting of November 17, 2004.  Deborah Whitcraft’s name was omitted from the roster, although she did attend that meeting.  Also, the word “tenure” was mistakenly spelled as “tenor” on a few occasions.  With no further corrections necessary, the minutes of the meeting were approved.
C.  Correspondence

Chairman Wisniewski noted that each commission member had been given a fire safety analysis of colleges and universities, which was submitted to the Division of Fire Safety by Rutgers University’s Center for Government Services.  Chairman Wisniewski recognized that Kathleen Cupano, from Rutgers University, would be speaking about the report later in the meeting.

D.  Division of Fire Safety Activities

State Fire Marshal Lawrence Petrillo reported that they are working on putting together a sound and efficient notification system for the Division.  We’ve entered into an agreement with Mercer County Communications, who has agreed to be the Division’s call center at no charge.  We are also talking with Verizon about getting a 1-800 number that will make the Division easily accessible.  The DFS is also working on finalizing the guidelines for evacuation alarms, which was approved by the Commission back in March 2004.
Members of the Division recently worked with the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission on the proposed natural gas plant that is being considered in Gloucester County.  Division staff was instrumental in bringing up points of concern as they worked with the Gloucester County Fire Marshal and Fire Chiefs.  The DFS staff is now holding monthly meetings with the County Fire Coordinators in an effort to tighten up the fire coordinator system.  In addition to monthly meetings, the Division is working on an exercise with the County Fire Coordinators to test out the communications system.  The Division has been approved for an additional 25 full-time employees, which will help the DFS get things done in areas where there was a lack of staffing.  The DFS will also be experiencing some turn-over in the near future with the retirements of George Miller, Rolf Maris, and a few senior inspectors.
The DFS has completed two video public service announcements, mainly centering on safety with alternate heating sources, which are now in the process of being distributed to local television stations.  The date of April 9, 2005, has been set for the next Homeland Security Seminar at Kean University.  The seminar will differ from last year’s in that there will be eight individual sessions to address homeland security, and we are also hopeful to have former Governor Kean as the keynote speaker. 

The DFS has been involved with a foam cache initiative with the six UASI (Urban Area Security Initiative) counties.  That equipment is scheduled to be delivered by the end of January 2005.  We already have approximately 40,000 gallons of the foam in a concentrated state.  Once the delivery is made, New Jersey will have capabilities far beyond that of any other state.  A media event will be scheduled with the Attorney General’s office and training seminars will be held for strategy and tactics with the foam firefighting equipment.  Also, this equipment will be accessible for the entire state, not just the six UASI counties.
Division staff met recently with the executive committee of the IAAI (International Association of Arson Investigators) to discuss how we could better serve the fire service by working with arson investigators.  The Division is going to propose regulation changes that will certify the 80-hour arson investigator course.  We are also considering making these types of courses requirements for fire officials, because of their need to have some kind of background in fire investigation.  
State Fire Marshal Petrillo personally thanked Commissioner Kenneth Anderson for his involvement in the ongoing dialogue on NIMS (National Incident Management System) training.  We have concerns that NIMS is not being addressed properly.  We want to ensure that the fire service can keep its role that it has had for years and ensure those that got their certifications can maintain them.  Commissioner Anderson has been instrumental in attending meetings, voicing his opinion, and battling for the fire service.

The DFS is currently in somewhat of a “quarrel” with the Attorney General’s office over the control of the Division’s database of emergency responders throughout the state.  The Division has refused to relinquish control of the database, which it has always had and maintained with no problem.  Commissioner Anderson voiced his support for State Fire Marshal Petrillo in this matter and suggested the Attorney General’s office is looking to offset the cost of their own expanding database system.  Deputy Director William Kramer added that, in addition to keeping records on individual firefighters, the database is also the Division’s mechanism for initial certification for fire officials, fire inspectors, instructors, etc.  Several of those positions require continued education in different areas, and each person’s status is already built into the system.  The system, which has developed over the past 18 years, is ideal for what the Division needs to do and relinquishing control of it (although the Division will still be issuing the certifications) is unacceptable.

State Fire Marshal Petrillo had a meeting with the Attorney General’s Office in regards to a state-wide identification card for all emergency responders.  It looks as though state-wide identification will be issued, which will include barcodes holding several pieces of information on the person.  There is no known timetable for these identification cards to be issued.  It was also suggested that this form of identification be integrated onto the new New Jersey driver’s licenses.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo also made mention of George Miller’s retirement, and expressed how much he would be missed by the Division and throughout the state.

Deputy Director Kramer reported working with the North Bergen Fire Official on a trash transfer issue.  The contention was that the trash transfer is located on federal property but, in reality, it is not.  It is believed that part of the property is leased from P.S.E. & G.  The Division is finalizing a proposal with the Fire Protection Contractors Advisory Group to amend the regulations to further define requirements for in-house work.  There is going to be a joint proposal with Codes and Standards.

Deputy Director Kramer spoke about the dormitory sprinkler program, stating that the program was complete with the exception of one fraternity in Newark, which will be done in the coming days.  A final draft of the program report is done, but it will not be distributed until the entire program is finalized.  One problem that Deputy Director Kramer noted was the lack of parity in pay for fire inspectors with respect to county and local jobs, and the Division has been losing staff because of it.  As an interim move, many fire inspectors’ hours were changed to bump them up in pay.  This move was made in hopes of decreasing the high turn-over rate.

The Division has been having significant issues with the Department of Personnel on the new positions that have been created.  Many of the new positions require extensive fire service experience, but the DOP is refusing to allow the DFS to require such experience.  This could slow down the process of filling the 25 new positions within the Division.  Chairman Wisniewski inquired as to whether the DOP wanted to limit the number of people or titles.  Deputy Director Kramer informed him that it was titles that they were looking to limit because a law was passed years ago that mandated DOP to limit such titles in the broader sense of state government.  Senator Bucco suggested legislation outlining a chain of command specifically tailored to the fire service, which the Division would provide and possible legislation would be looked at.

The Division has also been working with the Department of Consumer Affairs on disability and oxygen emblems to be displayed on residences to alert emergency services of how to treat those specific situations.  The oxygen emblem program has been somewhat less successful in dealing with the Department of Consumer Affairs, but the Division is going to be going ahead with its disability emblem program and it should be rolling out within the next couple of months.  There are more issues with the oxygen emblem program because it deals with pharmacies, distributors, and several other factors.       

The DFS is going to be participating in WABC’s Operation Save-A-Life on January 26th with a kickoff breakfast taking place at Tavern on the Green in New York City.  About 15,000 or so smoke detectors are expected to be donated again this year, and their distribution is now being handled by Charles Luxton.  The Division has also awarded Red Cross a grant to fund free fire safety education trailers for kids.  

Deputy Director Kramer also alerted the Commission to a new product for automobiles that can pose a problem for emergency responders.  The product is an audio speaker that is made to look like a nitrous oxide tank.  This information will be forwarded to the CPSC and the National Highway Transportation Safety Administration.
State Fire Marshal Petrillo reported that the Division has equipped every fire department in the state with computers for homeland security notification.  Also, the Division, in conjunction with the Office of Counter-Terrorism, has developed a course for fire inspectors to identify the tell-tale signs of terrorism while they are out on the job.  That course will kick-off in late February and is scheduled to be offered during the spring semester at Kean University.  The course will eventually be extended to the fire service as a whole.
The Division has assigned Charles Lavin to be the new Secretary of the New Jersey Fire Safety Commission.  It was suggested that the minutes be emailed ahead of time from now on, and that will be done.  The Division is also on the verge of moving to one centralized location at an office building in Bordentown, NJ.  Although the details have yet to be finalized, State Fire Marshal Petrillo is cautiously optimistic.  The Division is in continued talks with the Department of Treasury regarding a new location to get the DFS under one roof.
Chief Miller informed the Commission that, like State Fire Marshal Petrillo said, he will be retiring and he hopes to see everyone at his retirement dinner on February 17th.  Chief Miller reported about a conference regarding hydrogen fuel cells, a brand new technology, for which a safety program is being developed for the fire service.  Also, NASM is looking at the safety issues regarding LNG and the natural gas pipeline and shipping systems that will be taking place in and affecting New Jersey.  Chief Miller also submitted an abstract on Innovative Planning for Hydrogen Safety: The Hydrogen Executive Leadership Panel.   

Chief Miller also spoke about Senator Bucco’s legislation for mattress fire safety.  The Consumer Product Safety Commission has proposed a higher safety standard at the federal level.  New Jersey’s possible legislation on this issue played a part in getting that proposal done.  Senator Bucco emphasized the importance of a 60-minute limit for mattress legislation, as opposed to 30-minutes.  Chief Miller agreed, citing an example from a study in Alaska and other more rural areas, that a 60-minute limit is essential.
E.  Advisory Council Reports:

1. Codes Advisory Council

Commissioner Charles W. Schilling reported that, due to the Christmas holiday, the council’s December meeting was cancelled.  However, committee meetings have taken place on the Prevention Code.  The committee has made good progress and hopes to have at least a partial draft of the 44 chapters that are involved in the International Prevention Code ready for the next Commission meeting.
2.
Training and Education Advisory Council

Commissioner C. Kenneth Anderson gave the following report on the latest meeting of the Training and Education Advisory Council:

The Training and Education Advisory Council met on December 21st at the Dempster Training Center at 10:00 am.

A brief presentation about the Fire and EMS Lifeline was made at the Commission meeting in Atlantic City.  The presenters were referred to the T&E Council.  They made a presentation at our meeting, and there are many facets to the program.  Included are an Awareness module, a Train-the-Trainer program, and a SOG.  The Council believes there is merit in the program.  The representatives from UMDNJ were asked to work out details with the Division staff.  We do not believe there is any need to change the curriculum modules or the Code.  The information for the Firefighter I and Officer Certification programs can be developed in a process similar to the Utility Module.  We also recommend that the Safety and Health Advisory Council review the SOG.

During the first semester of continuing education courses coordinated with Kean University, 110 seminars were offered.
Delmar has the Firefighter I package completed.  The second edition of the Fire Officer text, which will cover the requirements for Levels 1 and 2, is being completed.  Additional Train-the-Trainer sessions will be scheduled for the revised Firefighter I curriculum and the Fire Officer I curriculum once the full curriculum is available.

The Fire Officer/Fire Inspector curriculum is being re-worked.  It is expected that changes will be required to the Administrative Code to implement the new curriculum.  The time frame for completion is uncertain.

A meeting of the joint committee from Safety and Health and Training and Education to consider Rapid Intervention Team training was held.  The committee has determined that a common training package for RITs is advisable.  An outline of an Awareness level curriculum was drafted.  The committee will probably now transition into a course development committee.

The Commission adopted a resolution at the last meeting about NIMS training.  The Division is making some inroads.  An update for Academies was offered at two locations last week.  Three sections of the class will be offered in the Spring Semester.

An application for membership on the Council was received from Nicholas J. Palumbo.  He is an active firefighter/officer in both a career and volunteer department.  He is a Level II Instructor and holds a Master’s Degree in Fire Service Management.  Commissioner Anderson recommended he be appointed to the T&E Council, and made a motion.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gerard Naylis.  The motion passed unanimously.
The next meeting of the Training and Education Advisory Council will be on February 15th  at 10:00 am at the Dempster Training Academy.

3. Statistics and Information Advisory Council

Commissioner Gerard Naylis reported that the Fires in New Jersey publication from the previous few years is being worked on, and several years worth of data will be rolled into the same document.  Commissioner Naylis also urged everyone present to encourage others to submit their data to the state, if they have not already.
4.
Master Planning and Research Advisory Council
Commissioner Lawrence Wood reported there was no meeting.

5.
Public Education Advisory Council

Commissioner Daniel DeTrolio reported that the Public Education Advisory Council met on January 5, 2005, and discussion focused mainly on the content and development of the Fire Safety Resource Kit.  Commissioner DeTrolio is hopeful that input from council members will be looked at by the Division of Fire Safety and the Fire Safety Resource Kits will be printed up as soon as possible.
Commissioner DeTrolio also reiterated that the following week would be WABC’s Operation Save-a-Life kickoff breakfast in New York City.  New Jersey is expected to get roughly 15,000 smoke detectors from Kidde.  Commissioner DeTrolio suggested talking to the people at Kidde about donating some carbon monoxide detectors, in addition to smoke detectors.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo commented that there have been talks with Kidde on that topic, and they are working on that possibility.
6. Firefighter Safety and Health Advisory Council

In the absence of Commissioner Richard Blohm, Commissioner Steve O’Gorman reported that there was no meeting, but one is scheduled for January 28, 2005, at the Middlesex County Fire Academy in Sayerville.

F.  Committee Reports

1. Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee

Committee Coordinator Charlie Luxton gave the following report on the last meeting:
The Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee met on January 13, 2005, at the Middlesex County Fire Academy.

The Committee voiced concern that Public Education will no longer pursue the updating of the Division of Fire Safety Skills Book.  A sub-committee will attend the next Public Education Advisory Council meeting to attempt to change minds.

The 2nd Annual Juvenile Firesetter Conference was held at Burlington County Emergency Services Training Center on December 1, 2004.  Over 85 people attended eight different three-hour workshops.  Presenters were some of our local experts as well as people from Boston, MA and Rochester, NY.  Most reviews were ‘very good’ to ‘excellent’.  Many comments were that the conference workshops were too short.  We are looking into moving next year’s 3rd Annual Conference north to Middlesex and making it two days long, with a banquet, as was done in 2003.  The date will remain in December.  As of now, it will be December 1 and 2, 2005.

Nine of the County Coalitions present gave reports of local progress or lack thereof.  All have some issues that keep recurring such as manpower, funding, lack of cooperation with law enforcement, etc.

There was a lengthy discussion regarding support from the Office of the New Jersey Attorney General.  Many local programs are having difficulty getting a “buy in” from local law enforcement.  If a directive came from the Attorney General, locals would have no choice but to assist the local program.  
A formal request was made to the New Jersey Fire Safety Commission to contact the Attorney General’s Office to request that a Deputy Attorney General be assigned to the Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee to act as a liaison to help get more cooperation with local law enforcement statewide.  Chairman Wisniewski agreed to speak to the Attorney General’s Office on the Committee’s behalf.

New Jersey Weekend at Emmetsburg, MD this July will have a course offering Juvenile Firesetter Intervention Specialist I.  The following year we will attempt to schedule Juvenile Firesetter Intervention Specialist II.  Charlie Luxton has worked out a plan with Program Manager Grace Forrester to give members of the Juvenile Firesetter Prevention Committee priority for taking this class.

Due to many requests from members of the Committee, the Division of Fire Safety will be looking into the possibility of certification of Juvenile Firesetter Intervention Specialists.  As with others within the Division, this will be voluntary.  It will be guided by NFPA Standard #1035.

The next meeting will be Thursday, March 5, 2005 at Burlington County Emergency Services Training Center.
2. Residential Sprinkler Committee

Commissioner Naylis expressed his happiness that the Commission passed a motion regarding the installation of residential sprinkler systems at the previous meeting.  Commissioner Naylis also suggested that the Commission prepare some supporting documentation that can be provided, so that we can move forward with the resolution.

G.  Old Business

Ray Lonabaugh from the National Fire Sprinkler Association reported that the New Jersey chapter of the NFSA has been working with the Stevens Institute of Technology on surveying high-rise buildings to be fitted with a sprinkler system.  Mr. Lonabaugh had hoped they would get started working on it in mid-January, but now it seems that will not happen until February or March.

Commissioner Wood inquired about the legislation regarding fire extinguishers in one- and two-family dwellings.  Chairman Wisniewski answered that the legislation had come before the assembly and numerous concerns were voiced on the floor.  The sponsor, Senator Coniglio, was supposed to work on addressing those concerns and possible changes to the legislation.
Commissioner Wood also spoke about NIMS training, and how ‘train-the-trainer’ programs have been given by State Police.  An example was provided that the Bergen County Fire Academy is setting out this 4-hour course (I-700), which is an addition to the fire service’s certification to be NIMS compliant.  Commissioner Wood stated that by 2006, federal grants will not be extended to those who are not NIMS compliant.  Commissioner Wood suggested swift action to pressure the State Police to accept our NIMS program.  Commissioner Anderson explained that the Department of Homeland Security, within it, has a NIMS Integration Committee.  That committee has determined that any federal grants will be contingent upon the state, or the applicant, complying with NIMS.  New Jersey has a NIMS Integration Committee, but the federal government has not come out with what their standards are and how they are going to view as integration.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo expressed the importance of New Jersey’s fire service having representation at the planning group meetings.  Also, it needs to be realized that New Jersey’s fire service is ahead of the curve as far as training and certification.  
Commissioner Wood also inquired about a resolution that was passed last meeting regarding residential sprinkler systems.  Chairman Wisniewski stated that we are drafting legislation that would give municipalities the power to set ordinances requiring residential sprinkler systems, as was done in Gloucester City.  Chairman Wisniewski warned that this legislation will be met with an enormous amount of opposition.

H.  New Business
Chairman Wisniewski welcomed Arthur Londensky, the newest member of the Commission.  Commissioner Londensky, from the New Jersey Fire Prevention and Protection Association, thanked the Commission for welcoming him.  He also thanked Chief John Lightbody, whom Commissioner Londensky replaced, for his years of service on the Commission.

Deputy Director Kramer mentioned, on the topic of appointments, that any and all commission members who are appointed or reappointed should forward their appointment letters to the Commission Secretary.  Chairman Wisniewski commented on the many out-dated appointments by saying that the process in getting people appointed to the Commission is a slow and painful process.  

I. Public Comment 
Kathleen Cupano from Rutgers University Center for Government Services spoke to the Commission regarding a final report that was submitted to the Division of Fire Safety.  The report, entitled “Fire Safety Analysis of Colleges and Universities in New Jersey and the Municipalities That Serve Them” (contained in all packets), was thoroughly summarized as Kathleen addressed the Commission.  The report focused on the unique challenges that colleges and universities present to the fire service of the municipality in which they are located.  The purpose of the study was to recognize the need to understand the current safety practices utilized by 24 public and private colleges and universities in New Jersey that house dormitories.
Jack Murphy from J.J.M. & Associates spoke about the findings of the final report presented by Kathleen Cupano, and offered several suggestions as to how to remedy some of the shortcomings in protecting New Jersey’s students from fire-related incidents.  Mr. Murphy highlighted the need for more fire safety education, particularly for first-year students.  There was also a need for buildings to be labeled better, to reduce the risk of getting lost during an emergency.  More and more new construction is taking place at these schools, and inspecting and preparing these buildings with safety equipment is important to stay up to date on.  Very few fire departments in the areas of colleges and universities had sufficient manpower to respond to emergencies at these schools.  There is a definite need for a chain-of-command for fire safety to ensure a comprehensive fire safety program on campus, because a lot gets lost in ‘horizontal management shuffling’.  For example, have the Fire Marshal report to the school’s President, etc.  Most schools with the least amount of incidents and safest conditions occur where school presidents and administrators are directly involved in fire safety.  Training for Resident Assistants needs to be consistent throughout the state, regarding their duties during an emergency.  This can be done through fire academies, etc.  There also needs to be a uniform statewide curriculum in what is taught at freshman orientation regarding fire safety.  Mr. Murphy also suggested a zero-tolerance policy for pulling fake fire alarms.  Mr. Murphy urged the commission to continue to look into studies such as these, and extend them also to other forms of college housing such as off-campus housing, apartments, fraternity houses, and sorority houses.

Commissioner Wood asked whether the colleges in universities that participated in the study have seen the report, and have they had any feedback or made any changes based on the report’s findings.  Kathleen Cupano informed the Commission that the report had not been given to the colleges and universities yet.  Since the Commission had initiated the request for the report, the Rutgers Center for Government Services felt it was important to report back to the Commission its findings first.  Kathleen stated the colleges and universities seemed extremely anxious to get the results back so that they may incorporate the findings into any possible changes.

Commissioner Naylis suggested that all commission members take the report home, read it thoroughly, then form a working group at the next meeting to come up with a strategy of how to implement the recommendations.  Commissioner DeTrolio suggested attaching the report to a previous report on dormitory sprinkler updates that is going to the Assembly.  Chairman Wisniewski agreed with both suggestions and they will be carried out.

Commissioner Anderson suggested keeping the lines of communication open with the colleges and universities by getting those schools copies of the report and the suggested solutions to their fire safety shortcomings.  State Fire Marshal Petrillo informed the Commission that the DFS has been in close contact with the state’s colleges and universities, but unfortunately their progress had been put on the back-burner.  It is hoped that this report will bring this issue back to the forefront.

Chuck Augenbaugh, the President of the New Jersey Deputy Fire Chiefs Association, requested that the Commission to pass a resolution to send a letter to each one of our Congressional delegation and two United States Senators asking them to support or introduce legislation to have an under-secretary for fire and a fire director created in the Department of Homeland Security.  Senator Bucco made a motion to grant this request.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Londensky and passed unanimously.
Mr. Augenbaugh cited a communication problem between his organization and the Division of Fire Safety.  He feels there are not enough firefighting courses offered throughout the state, and they are not coming out into the field to offer these courses.  Deputy Director Kramer defended the Division of Fire Safety by informing Mr. Augenbaugh that there are literally hundreds of courses through the County Fire Academies throughout the state.  Deputy Director Kramer suggested that part of the problem is the complaints are coming from Essex and Hudson counties, where there is no County Fire Academy.  Also, Deputy Director Kramer suggested that part of the problem is that firefighters do not want to take these courses on their own time, or want to be paid overtime for taking them.  The DFS agreed to prepare a report showing the numerous amount of courses that are offered.

Ray Lonabaugh informed the Commission that the New Jersey chapter of the NFSA has finished putting together its fire sprinkler demonstration trailer.  It is available to go anywhere in the state free of charge, and can be accessed by calling Vincent Fichera at (212) 493-0999.  Mr. Lonabaugh also stated that if there is anything the NFSA can do to help with the fight in passing legislation on residential sprinkler systems, to let him know.

Chairman Wisniewski asked if anyone had any additional business they would like to bring before the Commission.  There being none, the meeting was adjourned at 12:22 pm.  

